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U N I V E R S I T Y AT 

ALBANY 
STATE UNIVERSITY OF NEW YORK 

UNIVERSITY SENATE 
Monday, March 13, 1989 

3:30p.m.-- Campus Center Assembly Hall 

AGENDA 

1. Approval of Minutes: University Senate, February 13, 1989 

2. President's Report 

3. SUNY-wide Senate Report 

4. Chair's Report 

5. Council Vacancies 

6. Council Reports 
a. Council on Academic Freedom and Ethics 
b. Graduate Academic Council 
c. Council on Libraries, Computing and Information Systems 
d. Council on Promotion and Continuing Appointment 
e. Council on Research 
f. Student Affairs Council 
g. Undergraduate Academic Council 
h. University Community Council 
i. Council on Educational Policy 

General Discussion of "4x4" 

7. Old Business 

8. New Business 

University Senate 
518 442-5406 

Administration 259 
Albany, New York 

12222 



UNIVERSITY AT 

ALBANY 
STATE UNIVERSITY OF NEW YORK 

UNIVERSITY SENATE 
March 13, 1989 

University Senate 
518 442-5406 

PRESENT: V. Aceto, S. Atkinson, R. Bernstein, K. Birr, R. Bosco, L. Brannon, D. Administration 259 
Brighton, M. Butler, R. Clark, D. Cohen, R. Collier, H. Desfosses, Albany, New York 
R. Farrell, J. Fetterley, F. Frank, M. Frinta, R. Garvin, R. Gibson, J. 12222 
Gullahorn, H. Hamilton, W. Hammond, J. Hayes, W. Ilchman, R. Kalish, C. 
Kersten, S. B. Kim, W. Klein, M. Krohn, T. Lance, W. Lanford, P. Leonard, J. 
Luks, J. Mackiewicz, A. Magid, B. Marsh, G. McCombs, P. McCormick, G. 
Newman, I. Nirenberg, V. O'Leary, E. Reilly, K. Ricker, L. Rizzolo, R. 
Rosellini, J. Sarfoh, I. Steen, R. Stross, L. Tornatore, P. Toscano, T. Turner, 
B. Voronkov, G. Walker, L. Welch, R. Whelan. 

GUESTS: B. Bryant, L. Catalina, G. Cietek, F. Lees, T. MacGregor, B. Mason, R. Ortali, 
K. Reichelt, V. Rifenbeirch, E. Scatton, B. Solnick, M. Steinberger, S. Wang. 

The meeting was called to order by Chairman Hammond at 3:40p.m. 

1. Approval of Minutes 

R. Stross raised a question about the President's response to his question under 
President's Report. President O'Leary acknowledged that his response was incorrect 
and that he would get a correct answer to Stross. Chariman Hammond noted that the 
minutes need not be amended since they accurately recorded the response. 

There was a moment of silence for Eli Danko, a student, who died one week ago. 

2. President's Report 

President O'Leary reported that he will ask the Senate to look at the problem of 
alcohol use on the campus. This is an issue of serious dimensions, he said and the 
University wants to create an environment that supports lesser use of alcohol. There 
are soft measures of drug use on campus; but it is much less that five years ago, the 
President added. 

He also noted that the budget is down to the final two weeks. The major concern is 
the $46 million cut proposed for SUNY. In addition, there was $2 million given to us 
for Student Services last year. This amount is not included in the $46 million. 
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Tomorrow, March 14, will be SUNY Day at the Legislature, he said. Our energies will 
be aimed at changing the budget. It is a fight worth waging. The President wants to 
thank the Budget Panel for all of their work. 

The President then turned to a report on "Sexuality Week" which had been 
distributed. "Sexuality Week" has taken place on the campus for the last five years. 
The week deals with a variety of issues on sexuality and people. This year the week 
drew considerable attention both on and off campus. The President set up a 
committee, chaired by Ronald A. Bosco, to review the week. The report will be 
officially referred to the Student Affairs Council which may take any action 
necessary. In summarizing the report, the President noted it asserts that it is 
appropriate for the University to sponsor such programs but added the programs 
should be done sensitively. The University is responsible for examining the programs. 
Questions were raised by the committee about advertising and how to review as we go 
along. The President stated that he approved of the way the report came out because 
it gave the rights and responsibilities of the University. He endorses the report. 

3. SUNY-wide Senate Report 

Nothing to report. 

4. Chair's Report 

There were no additions to the written report. 

5. Council Vacancies 

The Executive Committee recommends to the Senate Joseph Sarfoh, to replace Thad 
Mirer, for a seat on the University Community Council. The Senate approved the 
recommendation. 

6. Council Reports 

a. Council on Academic Freedom and Ethics: no additions to the written report. The 
report was accepted. 

b. Graduate Academic Council: Chairman Marsh said that the report is available at 
the door. The report was accepted as distributed. 

c. Council on Libraries, Computing and Information Systems: nothing to report. 

d. Council on Promotion and Continuing Appointment: nothing to report. 

e. Council on Research: no additions to the written report. The report was accepted. 

f. Student Affairs Council: no report. 

g. Undergraduate Academic Council: no report. 

h. University Community Council: K. Ricker, for F. Boncimino, said that the report 
was available at the door. The report was accepted. 

i. Council on Educational Policy: K. Birr said that EPC met on March 6 but he will 
forego reporting on other business until the next meeting. 
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He then turned to the "4x4" proposal. The "4x4" Task Force was created by EPC to 
provide organizational leadership for the idea. The Task Force has subcontracted the 
proposal to other governance bodies: 

1. GAC - "4x4" as it applies to graduate study. The Task Force had a response. (See 
the report of GAC.) 

2. UAC- what graduate requirements for undergraduates might look like and general 
education requirements. No response as yet. 

3. Long-Range Planning Committee of EPC- examine the scheduling and calendar 
issues. "4x4" offered possibilities of scheduling patterns different form current MWF, 
TTh practice. 

K. Birr stated that four departments (English, Philosophy, Economics, Math) were 
asked to look at the proposal and judge how it would work for them. A questionnaire 
has been circulated and the process of summarizing and evaluating it is currently 
going on. Academic Affairs and Institutional Research dealt with specific studies 
relating to this. 

The most immediate concern, he said, is how this proposal should be handled in the 
coming weeks. The original goal was to present it to the Senate this spring. EPC and 
the Task Force have several options: 

1. They may decide to drop the proposal; 
2. They may decide to recommend it to the Senate for further consideration next 
year; 
3. They may submit a specific bill to the Senate for consideration at its May 8 
meeting. 

The purpose of the discussion this afternoon is to try to answer questions and get 
feedback. 

W. Hammond stated that spectators can speak to the proposal. He would like to begin 
the informal discussion with questions about "4x4" and take viewpoints later. 

R. Bosco stated that the proposal described questions and issues of the Task Force but 
opinions are divided on the merit. To what extent has there been research in the 
pedagogical organization and theory of the curriculum? K. Birr said his understanding 
is that there has been virtually no research that would bear directly on that issue. 
The Office of Institutional Research has been concerned in the area of outcome 
studies, but reports that there has been no research on this particular issue. As a 
result, we must proceed on the basis of professional judgments. 

H. Desfosses asked if any investigation was done on the impact on departments with 
issues of cultural diversity? "4x4" would account for a 25 percent reduction of 
students' credits, and they might not take these courses. Also, was any investigation 
done on the General Education requirements? Students choose courses for a variety 
of reasons, responded K. Birr. Students will graduate with 32 courses instead of 40. 
There will be some reduction in choice. There will probably be some half courses for 
a variety of reasons. K. Birr did not know how students make their choice of free 
electives. As far as the General Education requirements are concerned, that is a 
matter for discussion in the UAC. But he said he assumes that these requirements 
will continue to occupy approximately the same proportion of the curriculum that 
they do now. 
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J. Mackiewicz asked if any student groups were consulted concerning this proposal 
and asked if not, why not? K. Birr responded that student members on the original 
Task Force urged EPC to give the proposal further consideration. Currently there is a 
student member on the "4x4" Task Force and on EPC who participated in the 
discussions. The student body has not been surveyed. 

R. Kalish expressed concern about the lack of a specific proposal and the lack of 
reports. A question was asked if we were going to discuss concrete issues and 
proposals before any decision is made. The Executive Committee felt that we should 
elicit expressions of concern, stated W. Hammond. 

The information going to the faculty states that certain institutions have adopted the 
"4x4", stated B. Solnick. Is there going to be further clarification? While SUNY 
Binghamton has such a system, he asked if EPC investigated into SUNY Buffalo which 
adopted the proposal and then rejected it? 

K. Birr stated that he had not been aware until recently that SUNY Buffalo had done 
this. W. Hammond said that this does appear to be the case. The "4x4" proposal was 
adopted at SUNY Buffalo in 1966 without a great deal of deliberation and was 
dismantled by the end of the 1970s. 

Will there be an attempt to give Senators more information, asked L. Tornatore? The 
Senators would like to see what other units of the University have to say. 

P. McCormick said that she wants to see what the proposal does to the general 
education and graduation requirements. The Task Force should have asked 
departments in the sciences that have labs to participate, she added. 

W. Hammond asked for statements concerning the proposal. He indicated a desire for 
alternating "pro" and "con" viewpoints. 

B. Mason, a student on EPC, said that the Student Government representatives have 
been invited to attend meetings concerning the "4x4". They have conducted a study 
at SUNY Binghamton. The majority of the students there favor "4x4". Here, the 
scales were tipped in favor. 

J. Luks, EPC student member, stated that SUNY Albany is a semi-liberal arts school. 
He is from Binghamton and took a course there during his senior year in high school. 
He did not see any difference between the four-credit course there and the 
three-credit course here. The University is a place for learning and expanding 
horizons, he said. "4x4" will not allow this. 

The Economics Department, without a picture of what it is going to look like, cannot 
be for or against it, R. Kalish said. The department came with the notion that "4x4" 
was going to be a resource issue; professors would teach more hours. The students 
feel that it will limit a variety of courses. We do not know what the program will 
look like without a proposal before us. 

S. Washy said that from a professional point of view, professors can give major 
assignments. He would like more specific information. 

H. Story said that in the Physics Department many of the courses are four credits. 
What is it that requires us to go one way or the other? 
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A question was asked about the effect on class sizes if we went to "4x4"? K. Birr 
responsed that we do not have numbers. Institutional Research has run a series of 
models on teaching loads, etc. It demonstrates that overall switching to "4x4" will 
provide a modest increase in the number of seats for undergraduate courses and a 
modest decline in section size. The Task Force has been well aware of the union's 
concerns about teaching load. It recognized that "4x4" touches on that. If a 
recommendation is submitted to the President, he will deal with the issue. 

It will probably be the case that we will spend some more time in the classroom, said 
D. Reeb. Because of this, there are some benefits to the budget and a decrease in 
class size. 

L. Tornatore asked if all members of the Senate will be provided with data? Yes, 
when the time comes, Chairman Hammond responded. 

E. Scatton stated that the faculty in the Slavic Department is interested in seeing 
more data. It is very difficult to manage undergraduate and graduate courses as well 
as general education requirements. It might be a good idea to look at departments 
with faculty size of six or seven people. Some members in his department think it 
might be impossible to handle "4x4". 

D. Cohen stated the need for information. Can there be an alternative? Can some 
departments test this out? In Social Welfare, most courses are at the graduate level, 
he said. This proposal will cause an impact on students coming to us from community 
colleges. How will this affect them? He suggested that the bill to be proposed have a 
series of options. 

B. Solnick said that some faculty feel that the proposal is misnamed. New York 
University has shifted to the "4x4" and faculty there work two days a week. The 
faculty did not increase their course content to accommodate to the four credits. Do 
we need to redo the entire structure of the undergraduate curriculum? If we do it 
legitimately, we will have to increase content. 

M. Kanes stated that the "3x5" (three courses, five credits) program at Santa Cruz 
(California) produced more careful students. The students thought about the courses 
there were taking. The shorter courses adapted to more specific topics. The uniform 
credit system tended to make for a better system. This would probably decrease the 
number of preparations for class. There would be 36 courses taken over a four year 
period. 

S. Barnard said that the faculty are trying to teach quality courses. She is in favor of 
the "4x4". The students will be better off taking fewer and more in depth courses. 

R. Gibson moved to extend the meeting until 5:15p.m. It was seconded and passed. 

The question of whether there will be an increase in contact hours or not was raised. 
Is there any information of whether the semester will start earlier or later? K. Birr 
stated that neither had been determined in the form of a proposal. 

The question on whether there has been discussion of impact on the research 
enterprise was raised. K. Birr stated that it is clearly understood that this is a 
University Center and one of the principal functions is scholarly research. The 
University also has an educational function. The University will maintain an 
approximate balance between the two. He does not see any meaningful effect on 
research activity. 
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S. Atkinson asked about the average time that would be needed to graduate when a 
student changes majors? K. Birr responded that he did not see why there should be 
any significant difference between a three and four credit system in making those 
kinds of shifts. There will always be problems when the decision is made in an 
untimely way. There may be less flexibility in doing this; we can look at Binghamton. 

J. Hayes stated the juniors and seniors do not have trouble with taking five courses a 
semester; he did feel that this was too much for freshman and sophomores. He 
suggested an alternative that General Education courses only become four credits. 
The Chair asked that he forward this recommendation to the Task Force. 

R. Frost was concerned with the lab sciences. Some lab sciences have one credit 
courses. They cannot offer discrete courses with "4x4". He was also concerned with 
credit inflation as a push to raise the limit. 

K. Birr asked for guidance for the Task Force: what and how much would the Senate 
wish to act upon when and if EPC brings a "4x4" proposal to the Senate? He would 
like to present the Senate with a proposal with specificity to let Senators know what 
they are voting for or against, but leaving the determinations to subsequent 
consideration to various Councils and goverence bodies. K. Birr assumes that the 
Senate would want to know: 

1. whether both graduate and undergraduate programs are involved; 
2. undergraduate degree requirements; 
3. number of credits for undergraduate general education with specific requirements 
left to future consideration; 
4. maximum number of credits for majors and minors; 
5. maximum number of half courses that any individual department may offer 
without special permission of UAC. 

Would that be an adequate framework or proposal for the Senate to act on, asked K. 
Birr. J. Luks stated that something should be sent to the science departments 
because they have four credit courses. K. Birr stated that the Chair of the Geological 
Sciences Department is a member of the Task Force and he has said there would be no 
problems in converting. 

R. Collier said that he would want to have every detail before approving this. 

F. Frank said the Senate should also have information on the relationship is between 
credit and contact hours; and whether there would be an increase or decrease in work 
load and what will the effect be on the schools. 

J. Mackiewicz felt there was a sense of reluctance in getting information. More 
departments should be consulted and more information should be available. P. 
McCormick agreed. She felt that this was the sense of the whole meeting-- a lack of 
information. The Senate wishes to have a very detailed and specific proposal. 

B. Marsh asked that a plan for assessment be included. 

R. Farrell said that currently students are taking courses that they must have and 
then whatever is left over. He does not think that there is much flexibility for 
students. 



The report of EPC was approved. 

The meeting adjourned at 5:25p.m. 
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Foreword 

In response to questions raised with respect to both the ap­
propriateness of material presented during the Sexuality Week 
program at the University at Albany, February 12-16, 1989, and 
the method of its presentation, on February 22, 1989, Vincent 
O'Leary, President of the University, and Alan Iselin, Chairman 
of the University Council, appointed an ad hoc committee to 
review Sexuality Week. The committee, whose members were 
drawn from the ranks of senior teaching faculty and professional 
staff, students, the University Council, University governance, 
and the University vice-presidents, was charged to consider and 
comment on the following points, which collectively address the 
areas most questioned and challenged by persons on and off the 
campus: 

-The appropriateness of programs on sexuality issues for 
this campus. What is the responsibility, if any, of a public cam­
pus in the State of New York to present materials related to 
sexual behavior, sexually transmitted diseases and other related 
matters? 

-The style and presentation of events and activities on such 
matters. If a university has some responsibility to address these 
issues, how should they be presented--classrooms, campus ac­
tivities, etc? How should such events be characterized and 
publicized? Please consider these questions both in terms of this 
past Sexuality Week and future programming. 

-Decision-making process. Because sexuality issues are at 
times rather sensitive, please comment on processes for future 
decision-making about such programming to ensure that poten­
tial sensitivities are considered. 

The committee convened on March 2 and March 6-8, 1989, 
to deliberate the issues and formulate both a response to the 
recent Sexuality Week and a series of recommendations in­
tended to govern the organization and possible University spon­
sorship, through funding, of comparable endeavors in the future. 
During the course of its deliberations the committee conducted 
interviews with the following persons who, by virtue of their of­
fices, were either personally or indirectly involved in the or­
ganization and presentation of Sexuality Week events or in a 
position to provide the committee with expertise and counsel on 
the matters addressed in the committee's charge: Ms. Valerie 
Fahey, Middle Earth, principal facilitator of Sexuality· Week; 
Eric Schermerhorn, Middle Earth staff, presenter of the program 
on the "G-Spot"; Dr. Gloria DeSole, University Affirmative Ac­
tion Officer; Professor Harry Hamilton, Chair of the University 
~ouncil on Academic Freedom and Ethics; Professor Donn 
Byflle, Chair of the Department of Psychology and specialist in 
human sexuality; Norman Dennis, M.D., Medical Director, 
University Health Services; Sister Nancy Langhart, cleric and 
co~nselor on the Chapel House staff; and James Lamb, Presi-

dent of the Student Association of the University at Albany. Ad­
ditionally, the committee had at its disposal a substantial amount 
of documentation, including brochures and advertising as­
sociated with Sexuality Week; written evaluations of Sexuality 
Week 1989 and of past Sexuality Weeks prepared by audience 
participants and preserved in the files of Middle Earth; news ac­
counts of and public editorials on Sexuality Week 1989; the film 
featured in the program on the "G-Spot"; and educational infor­
mation and literature on sexual behavior, sexually transmitted 
diseases, and related matters prepared by the Surgeon General 
of the United States and the New York State Departments of 
Education and Health. 

Overview of Sexuality Week 1989 

Sexuality Week 1989, the fifth in a series of annual events 
centering on the subject of sexuality and sexual behavior, was 
organized by the offices of Middle Earth and largely funded by 
the Student Association of the University at Albany and or­
ganizations. Activities in Sexuality Week were designed to 
speak to the educational interests and personal needs of students 
and were developed along three broad thematic lines: (1) the full 
range of implications attendant upon sexual activity, including 
respect for one's sexual partners, the need for a responsible at­
titude toward sexual activity, the fears, myths, taboos, and misin­
formation associated with sexual practices and with 
sexual/affectional preferences, and the health risks associated 
with sexual activity and means to prevent the transmission of dis­
eases associated with sexual activity; (2) social and gender-re­
lated issues that have sexual overtones and components, 
including date or acquaintance rape, the effects of pornography, 
body language and the "signals" associated with it, advertising's 
exploitation of female and male images, and sexual assertiveness 
(how to assess one's own sexual needs and the needs of one's 
partners; how, in an age that seemingly promotes sexuality, to 
say "No"); and (3) handling of or coping with the implications 
of relationships that have had or may have sexual components, 

_ including perspectives one might assume toward the com­
plexities associated with relationships that cross racial, ethnic, 
and/or religious boundaries, perspectives one might assume in 
living with or being in the company of persons afflicted with 
AIDS, and models for dealing with once-intimate relationships 
that have ended. In some twenty workshops, lectures, and other 
activities, these subjects were aired before an audience com­
prised mostly of undergraduate and graduate students, but also 
of members of the community outside· of the University. Al­
though principal sponsorship was through the offices of the Stu­
dent Association, University sponsorship, through funding, was 
shared with the Student Association for a number of specific 
events. Of the approximately $6,000 spent on Sexuality Week, 
the University contributed $500 through the President's Task 
Force on Women's Safety toward the honorarium for the 
program's keynote speaker, Dr. Jean Kilbourne, who spoke on 



the topic "The Naked Truth: Advertising's Image of Women"; 
$200 through the office of Minority Services for the program 
"Relationships across Forbidden Lines"; and $200 through the 
Office of Residential Life which co-sponsored the keynote ad­
dress and participated in events dealing with pornography, date 
and acquaintance rape, and sexual assertiveness. 

The vast majority of active organizers and sponsors of and 
primary participants in the events of Sexuality Week were 
University community professional staff and students who 
volunteered their time and expertise to the endeavor. All who 
participated avow their purpose as instruction and education, and 
reject any suggestion that the content or method of presentation 
of events in Sexuality Week was designed to be suggestive or 
intended to promote promiscuity. As for the "packaging" or ad­
vertising of Sexuality Week events, these persons maintain that 
packaging was intended to attract the attention and interest of 
students and to encourage their attendance at events that might 
hold meaning for them. The emphasis throughout the endeavor 
-from organization through execution -was on the dissemi­
nation of accurate, reliable information regarding the three 
thematic focii of the Week. Organizers and sponsors argue that 
the topics selected were timely and appropriately reflected the 
concerns and interests of the audience to which events of the 
Week were directed. In order to underscore the timeliness and 
appropriateness of events, they note that over the past five years 
AIDS has figured as an increasingly prominent subject in dis­
cussions, workshops, and lectures, paralleling, in a definite way, 
the increased awareness of AIDS in the public arena. Similarly, 
they note that topics formerly regarded as the exclusive agendae 
of feminists have, over the years, become important items in the 
agendae of public and private institutions of learning and of par­
ticipants in the political process. These topics include date and 
acquaintance rape, the effects of pornography, and the imaging 
of genders in advertisement and language use, and all were in­
corportated into events during Sexuality Week. 

At the same time as organizers and sponsors argue for the in­
structive or educational nature of events, they are forthright in 
stating that their purpose was information and consciousness 
raising with respect to the responsibilities persons have for their 
sexual activities and opinions, but not public moralizing or group 
encounter counseling. Events that touched on issues for which 
the audience might desire or require legal, medical, or 
psychological counseling or religious and moral counseling in­
cluded as a component direction from organizers and sponsors 
to offices and agencies both on and off the campus from which 
members of the audience might secure counseling appropriate to 
their needs. Offices to which participants were directed include 
the University's Affirmative Action Office and Department of 
Residential Life, the University Health Center and Counseling 
Center, the religious centers operated by Chapel House, and 
Middle Earth. 

Attendance at this year's Sexuality Week events is estimated 
at I ,366, down approximately by !50 from last year's total. Al­
though there is no way to tell exactly how many individuals are 

accounted for in the total (the same individual, for example, may 
have attended and thus been counted in totals for more than one 
event), attendance counts were kept for each event. Events / 
drawing the most participants include the program on pornog­
raphy ( 400), the keynote address ( 450), and the "G-Spot" ( 180). 
Attendance for remaining events ranged from a low of 4 (for one 
of the sessions dealing with AIDS) to a high of 55 (for the ses-
sion entitled "Keep Your Ratings off Our Bodies," a program 
dealing with the offensive and potentially harmful nature of the 
verbal "scoring" of a person's physical appearance or attributes). 

Of the twenty events included in Sexuality Week, two have 
attracted significant local and national interest-- and criticism: 
an hour-and-a-half presentation on the "G-Spot," and the Week's 
culminating event, "The Condom Dance: A Safer Sex Dance 
Party." The program on the "G-Spot" included a ten-minute­
long clinical video that in a segment of approximately two 
minutes graphically depicted the results of manual stimulation 
of the "G-Spot." Despite its advertisement as a "fun and excit­
ing musical extravaganza guaranteed to keep you dancing while 
learning about sexuality and safer sex" and as featuring "four 
hours of sexually explicit dance music," "The Condom Dance" 
attracted fewer than 50 participants and, in fact, featured music 
commonplace on every contemporary "rock" station inter­
spersed with comment on the dual nature and message of con­
temporary music (entertainment and, typically, sexual 
suggestiveness). The first program advanced a position assert­
ing the authenticity of the "G-Spot" and of research that evolves 
from the premise that the "G-Spot" and the results of its stimula­
tion are facts, not open to disputation; the program was 
facilitated by a graduate student at the University who regularly 
serves as a teaching assistant in undergraduate courses on human 
sexuality. The second program was an educational package pur­
chased by Sexuality Week sponsors and facilitated on the eve­
ning of February 16 by Jay Friedman, Director, Institute on 
Relationships, Intimacy, and Sexuality. 

Summary Statement of Committee Findings 
and Recommendations 

Committee Findings 

Before proceeding to a summary statement of findings and 
recommendations, the committee feels obliged to state, without 
equivocation, for its own purposes and for the information of 
readers of this report, its view of the educational mission and 
responsibilities of the University at Albany. The University has 
the specific mission to ensure that all who come to it, whether 
they be students passing through in academic programs, staff 
who make the University their professional home for extended 
portions of their careers, or members of the community outside 

of the University who visit it for educational events, receive the 
fullest, most accurate and reliable, and best informed expression 

\ of knowledge on any topic that happens to be at hand. It is the 
) University's right, indeed, as stipulated in the policies of the 

State University of New York Board of Trustees, it is the 
University's responsibility, to serve the educational needs of all 
of its citizens, and that service is best performed when in its class­
rooms or in public fora the University provides instruction to its 
citizens which is open to discussion and disputation, is timely, 
and is free from bias or censure. This right and responsibility 
extends to matters that are largely held as "givens" and not sub­
ject to much dispute among the populace at large, and it extends 
to matters that are inherently controversial and for which, though 
public consensus on specific factual knowledge may be possible, 
no public consensus with respect to the values or moral dimen­
sions attendant upon the matter is presently possible or likely in 
the near future. This right and responsibility is protected in the 
University by the unchallengeable principle of academic 
freedom and by virtue of constitutional rights guaranteed by the 
principle of freedom of speech. 

Few topics generate the levels of personal and public discom­
fort, dispute, misinformation, bias, censure, anxiety, or fear typi­
cal of the topic "sexuality" when it is raised in public or private 
fora. Thus, the committee and all whom it interviewed agreed 
that the University's hosting and co-sponsorship of a number of 
events in an enterprise called "Sexuality Week" were destined 
inevitably to raise the eyebrows, fuel the fears, and, yes, arouse 
the ire of some persons. Yet such reactions or potential reactions 
ought never be allowed to dictate limitations on or compromise 
in any way the University's educational mission and respon­
sibility. 

A charge that has been raised several times is that endeavors 
such as Sexuality Week actually encourage promiscuity, rather 
than discourage it. The committee was particularly sensitive to 
this charge, for it comes from a wide constituency of informed 
persons both on and off the campus, and in some of its expres­
sions has been formulated as a position not unlike the argument 
that pornography encourages deviant and socially harmful be­
havior, a position that, in fact, was the subject of a program 
during "Sexuality Week," a position that the committee does not 
wish to dispute. But while the committee may find merit in the 
argument concerning pornography, it finds no evidence what­
soever that events in Sexuality Week contributed to promiscuity 
or created an environment in which students were encouraged to 
"keep up with the sexual activities" of peers. In fact, all evidence 
suggests just the opposite. A review of reactions to Sexuality 
Week 1989 and to previous Sexuality Weeks discloses that par­
ticipants typically rank among those who hold the view that the 
exploitation of gender and sexuality for any purpose, or the per­
petuation of misinformation about sexual practices and about 
sexual activity, or the perpetuation of unexamined myths and 
taboos respecting intimate relationships is simply wrong, and 
deserves to be corrected. For others, all evidence suggests that 
Sexuality Week program participants came with an earnest 
d~sire to be enlightened in a forum that was open and unbiased 

and in which they could raise questions about sexuality and about 
conduct appropriate to intimate relationships without feeling 
embarrassed and without fear of censure or ridicule. The com­
mittee thus finds no merit in the argument that Sexuality Week 
events promoted in any way whatsoever the very activities and 
points of view they were designed to set in a proper perspective. 
In fact, the committee noted with approval that a theme running 
through several of the Week's programs, a theme borrowed from 
those advanced in educational brochures prepared by New York 
State, is that saying "No" to sexual activity is as appropriate and 
informed a response to sexual activity as any other. 

Everything read and discussed during the course of the 
committee's review of Sexuality Week affirms the University's 
right and responsibility to provide interested students, staff, and 
guests from outside the University with correct information on 
the topics raised in workshops and lectures during the Week. One 
has only to read ubiquitous press accounts of the rising incidence 
of date or acquaintance rape, the influence of pornography on 
sexually deviant and socially harmful behavior, and like matters 
to realize that the content of Sexuality Week 1989 was certain­
ly on the mark. Further, one has only to glance at any newsstand, 
billboard, television commercial or comparable source of adver­
tisement to realize that media exploitation of sexuality is open, 
typically sensationalistic, occasionally salacious, and almost al­
ways exploitative of both genders. In this respect, then, there is 
no question iri the committee's mind that treatment of these mat­
ters in workshops and like fora by teaching and non-teaching 
professionals is an appropriate educational activity and worthy 
of University sponsorship. 

It is the opinion of the committee that the vast majority of 
topics aired during Sexuality Week are appropriate for our time, 
appropriate to the thematic focii informing Sexuality Week, and 
appropriate to the educational interests and personal needs of in­
dividuals served by the University at Albany. What is not clear, 
however, and the committee takes issue with past practice, is 
whether ( 1) the packaging or advertising used for events was ap­
propriate to the importance of topics developed during ·the 
events, and (2) all events were developed in a manner consistent 
with the avowed purpose for Sexuality Week activities as a 
whole. With respect to the first point, the committee believes 
that the organizers of Sexuality Week, well intentioned though 
they were, were overzealous in their promotion of Sexuality 
Week and may have overstepped the boundaries of taste and vio­
lated the principle of"truth in advertising." Although university 
students constitute a tough "consumer" group, that is, university 
students typically have to be lured into educational enterprises 
by means not always consistent with the value inherent in the 
enterprises, the committee finds inappropriate the advertising of 
a social event such as a dance in a way that titillates the imagina­
tion of the consumer and does not justly reflect the context in 
which a dance is being held. While the committee was divided 
in its opinion on the appropriateness of the title "The Condom 
Dance," members were unanimous in recognizing the serious 
purpose of the context and content of the dance (for instance, 
disease prevention and the prevalence of sexual messages in con-



temporary music). The committee finds, however, no discer­
nable relation between the serious purpose of "The Condom 
Dance" and the promise of "hot music with sexual messages" 
which served as the advertising lure for the dance. Similarly, the 
committee finds inappropriate a strategy of inviting participants 
to what was, in effect, a very serious educational enterprise by 
citing, as the brochure for Sexuality Week does in its motto, 
statements such as this: 

"We invite you to bring your sense of play, full zest, compas­
sionate spirit, integrity, hope, your humaness [sic] and 
delight. Come ready to do hard work and have the full fun of 
getting closer to ourselves and each other." 

As one person interviewed by the committee rightly pointed 
out, this quotation effectively reverses and undermines the 
serious purpose of Sexuality Week, which, through its 
workshops and programs, sought to affirm compassion, in­
tegrity, and a humane disposition as the essential responsibilities 
of all who engage in sexual activity and the ingredients, if one 
will, that assure a meaningful and lastingly pleasurable dimen­
sion for intimate relationships. Advertising or packaging, the 
committee believes, must be appropriate to the level and the taste 
of the audience to which it is directed. While the committee 
recognizes that attractiveness in packaging is desirable, it 
believes advertising that lures without regard for substance 
trivializes its subject and insults the intelligence and the sen­
sitivity of those to whom the advertising is directed.· 

As stated above, the committee stands by the principles 
governing academic freedom and freedom of speech; however, 
the committee finds inappropriate the way in which at least one 
matter was treated in workshops and discussions during 
Sexuality Week. As presented, the program on the "0-Spot" 
stands out as simply having no relation to the context or content 
of other programs aired during Sexuality Week. The video used 
during the presentation, although of brief duration, is so clinical­
ly explicit that advertising for the program ought to have in­
cluded a warning to those who might have taken offense at or 
been embarrassed by the graphic detail with which "0-Spot" 
stimulation is depicted. But more to the point, the program ad­
vanced the position that the "0-Spot" and all that it is purported 
to be and to represent is a given. Despite considerable profes­
sional dispute regarding this controversial subject, no medical, 
scientific, psychological or any other form of evidence contrary 
to the position advanced was admitted. In the opinion of the 
committee such programming is inconsistent with the larger pur­
poses of Sexuality Week as an educational enterprise; topics 
such as the "O-S pot" deserve treatment not in an hour-and-a-half 
expose of a narrow point of view, but in the framework of cour­
ses, workshops, seminars, or lectures in which there is an oppor­
tunity for participants to raise and debate multiple points of view 
both during and after the presentation. The same observation 
may be made about other workshops in the program. The danger 
inherent in the brief airing of such topical programs is that it tends 
to minimize issues and fails to provide adequate opportunity for 
meaningful discussion, debate, and questioning: 

Finally, during the course of its discussion and fact-finding, 
the committee was surprised and distressed to learn that review 
of Sexuality Week's programming, content, and advertising did "' 
not extend much beyond the offices of Middle Earth. To the ex­
tent that Sexuality Week represented the events of a week, 
events, too, which are subject to controversy, it would seem ap­
propriate that some higher offices and officers of the University 
at Albany would have been consulted. In the opinion of the com­
mittee, specific content is the responsibility of organizers and 
sponsors, but the way in which advertising reflects the values 
and affects the reputation of the University necessitates official 
University review of it. A review of content by officers of the 
institution is appropriate and necessary, in the opinion of the 
committee, whenever University funding or direct sponsorship 
of events is provided. While it is not the committee's purpose 
to condone or advise institutional censure of content, the institu­
tion is unquestionably responsible for the content advanced in 
programs it actively sponsors. 

Recommendations 
1. The committee commends the facilitators and organizers 

of Sexuality Week for their good intentions, hard work, and 
devotion to the University's educational mission, and recom­
mends that the University community recognize and stand by 
such exemplary service. 

2. The committee finds the purpose, setting, and content of 
Sexuality Week wholly appropriate to the educational mission 
and responsibility of the University at Albany, and strongly 
recommends that the program be conducted next year and in fu­
ture years. 

3. Although the committee endorses the educational objec­
tive of Sexuality Week and acknowledges the need to advertise 
the program in a way that makes attendance and participation at­
tractive to those for whom such programs are designed, it recom­
mends that advertising for future Sexuality Weeks be 
scrupulously consistent in tone, design, and content with the im­
portant purpose articulated for Sexuality Week. 

4. The committee strongly recommends that programming 
for Sexuality Week be of the highest scientific quality, sensitive 
and responsive ~o the needs of students, and balanced in points 
of view, and that organizers and sponsors draw upon all avail­
able expertise within the University community in their planning 
and execution of events and activities. 

5. While the committee endorses the right of the University 
community -- students, faculty, and staff -- to express opinions 
or to instruct under the protection of academic freedom and the 
right of freedom of speech, it strongly recommends that 
Sexuality Week and comparable enterprises be henceforth sub­
ject to review at the vice-presidential level for the appropriate­
ness of advertising in which the University at Albany is 
portrayed as host and/or sponsor and for the appropriateness of 
University sponsorship or co-sponsorship, through funding, of 
specific events within such enterprises. 

\ 
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The Executive Committee has decided that the Senate should have 
an informal open discussion of the "4x4" proposal at its meeting on 
March 13. 

All members of the University community are being invited to 
attend, and non-Senators will be permitted to offer comments during 
the discussion as time permits. The purpose of the discussion will be 
to give the Senate an opportunity at this preliminary stage to hear 
views on the "4x4" concept. 

To facilitate this discussion I am circulating in this package 
copies of two position papers on "4x4" that were prepared for the 
forthcoming Senate newsletter. {The decision to have this discussion 
was made only yesterday, and time does not permit publication of the 
newsletter prior to March 13.) 

There is no specific "4x4 11 proposal available at this time, and 
it is anticipated that there will be no specific proposal at the time 
of the discussion on March 13. Under our procedures discussion is out 
of order unless there is a motion on the floor. In this case the 
discussion will be conducted as part of the discussion of the standard 
motion to approve the report to the Senate of the Council on 
Educational Policy. I will be be lax in the enforcement of the 
requirement that comment be pertinent to the specific motion. 



CHAIR'S REPORT 

Revised Senate schedule 

Elsewhere in this package will be found a revised meeting schedule. 
The original schedule was prepared before certain revisions to the 
Faculty Bylaws were passed by the Faculty at its September meeting. 
Those revisions remove the need for an organizational meeting of the 
new Senate previously scheduled for April 24. 

Election of Senate officers for 1989-90 

Under a revision of the Faculty Bylaws that is effective for the 
first time this Spring the members of the current Senate will elect 
the Chair-Elect and the Secretary of the Senate for the year beginning 
July 1, 1989. These elections will take place at the Senate meeting 
scheduled for April 17, 1989. 

The round of nominations for these offices will commence in the 
Executive Committee meeting scheduled for April 3, 1989, and the 
nomination process will remain open, as usual, until the closure of 
nominations is approved by the Senate at its meeting on April 17. 

The Faculty Bylaws do not explicitly state who is eligible to run 
for these positions. However, the language of the Bylaws ("officers 
of the Senate") and the provision of the Bylaws (Article II, §3.3) 
that provides an automatic extension of the senatorial term of "a 
senator elected Chair-Elect" strongly suggest that the officers are to 
be taken from the body. The operating precedent, which has had 
frequent voice over the years, is that a candidate must be an elected 
senator whose term of election includes the year beginning the 
subsequent July 1. For the current situation it would include new 
members of the new Senate and exclude members of the current senate 
whose terms expire June 30, 1989. The agreement of an individual to 
serve if elected is also required by precedent for candidacy. 

Please note that an individual who undertakes the position of 
Chair-Elect beginning July 1, 1989 is undertaking a three-year 
committment from that date. 

Although nominations may be made from the floor, senators may 
also pass their suggestions to members of the Executive Committee 
between now and April 3. 
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COUNCIL ON ACADEMIC FREEDOM AND ETHICS 
Report to Senate Meeting of March 13, 1989 

The announced agenda was revised to make the first order of business a consideration 
of policy affecting poster announcements at the University. H. Hamilton gave some 
background concerning the current Freedom of Expression policy and the regulation of 
posters placed on the Podium. Prof. Vincent Aceto elaborated on various issues, pointing 
out that the recently announced procedure of allowing the Student Activities Office to 
bar posters, with appeal by the poster owner to CAFE for a final ruling, was not explicit 
Senate policy but rather Presidential implementation of the Senate policy on freedom of 
expression. He agreed that posters can be offensive but felt that regulation could involve 
prior restraint, which is distasteful, possibly unconstitutional, and probably unnecessary. 
He proposed that the regulating office prepare a packet of materials that speak to campus 
values and harassment rules; that when a request is made to approve a potentially 
offensive poster, the requester be given the materials and urged to consider the campus 
environment before finally deciding to place the posters; that the requester be told that 
offended parties could bring harassment or other charges as a result of the posters being 
placed; but that no posters be barred from campus by University action. 

Further discussion included whether CAFE or some other governance group would be 
more appropriate for monitoring posters than an administrative office. 

The group decided that at its next meeting it would consider proposals for a change in 
current procedures. Prof. Sherman will prepare a proposal that allows no review of poster 
content. Prof. Hamilton will prepare a proposal that the review process be changed but 
not abolished. 

The issue of complimentary textbooks was addressed. After reviewing the 
background of the origin of a request for action, discussion rather quickly reached 
consensus: there is little question that soliciting a complimentary text from a publisher 
with intent to sell the text is unethical; there are a number of scenarios involving texts 
the ethics of which are ambiguous; Council members thought themselves incapable of 
conceiving of all possible situations; and there is no possible means of monitoring faculty 
behavior. Therefore, it was decided to drop further consideration of the issue. 

Harry Hamilton 
Chair 

COUNCIL ON RESEARCH 
Report to Senate Meeting of March 13, 1989 

The Council met on February 6. Among the progress reports given, the following 
points may be of special interest. 

1. After further study by SUNY A lawyers, Vice President Gullahorn and Vice 
President Livingston, who reviewed those aspects bearing on substantive and 
procedural due process and possible student involvement, the policy on Fraud in 
Research has been forwarded to SUNY Central for final assessment. 

2. Material and directions for implementing the Federal Demonstration Project 
for streamlining grant administration will soon be distributed to deans, project 
directors and department chairs. 



COUNCIL ON RESEARCH, Continued 
Report to Senate Meeting of March 13, 1989 

3. Under review is an opportunity for SUNY A to become part of an extensive 
faculty expertise database used with great success in England. Such a database, 
among other things, would allow researchers with similar interests to keep in 
touch with one another. 

John Mackiewicz 
Chair 



GRADUATE ACADEMIC COUNCIL 
Report to Senate Meeting of March 13, 19 8 9 

In response to a request from the "4x4" Task Force that GAC consider the 
applicability of "4x4" to graduate programs, we have approved and transmitted to the 
Task Force the following report. 

The Committee on Educational Policies and Procedures, having considered the 
applicability of the "4x4" proposal on graduate programs, sees no necessity for linking the 
"4x4" undergraduate program to the graduate curriculum. The flexibility afforded 
graduate programs to tailor the curriculum to meet the intellectual needs of students is 
the most compelling reason to continue with the graduate system that is currently in 
place. Further, some graduate programs now meet certification and licensure 
requirements, and changing them would entail review beyond the local curriculum 
requirements of undergraduate programs. Since it is unnecessary to coordinate programs 
among departments as it is on the undergraduate level (most graduate programs are 
confined to one department), there is no administrative need for uniformity. We, 
therefore, believe that "4x4" should be debated on its merits on the undergraduate level 
and should not be imposed on graduate programs. 
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UNIVERSITY COMMUNITY COUNCIL 
Report to Senate meeting of March 13, 1989 

council discussed current parking situation. A 
subcommittee is being formed to reexamine the options 
proposed by the 1986/87 Council to VP Hartigan. 

Council reviewed VP Hartigan's proposals to raise bus 
ticket fees. Although Proposition II provides for a larger 
increase in bus fee than Proposition I, the council felt 
Proposition II was more acceptable because it supports 
maintaining the same level of service. The Council will 
respond as follows: 

From the information presented to the Council in 
Hartigan's memorandum, the ucc reluctantly supports 
Proposition II for 1989/90 in order to provide the 
same level of service as 1988/89. However, the 
Council strongly recommends that renewed exploration 
be made to utilize, in some measure, the public mass 
transit system CDTA in meeting intercampus bus 
transportation requirements as the campus .bus fee 
begins to approach the $.60 charged by CDTA. 

Karina Ricker, Recorder 

Attachment 

; 
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mechanic otherwise severely reducing the then existing level of bus 
service available, we instituted minimal charges, Revenue generated 
by selling seme.ster stickers and/or single ride tickets have proved 
inadequate to sup~ort the positions. In fact, income has missed the 

'targeted expectation by $35,000 in 1988-89. That amount equates to 
the ~quivalent of the cost of 2 drivers. Paranthetically, ridership 
has been decreasing each year. In 1983-84 we projected ridership at 
2 million. Current activity is 1.4 million ridership a year. Each 
100,000 decrease in ridership is worth approximately $8,000 in 
revenue. 

Resolution I 

Cost Per Ticket 
Semester Ticket 
Summer Sticker 

1/ 10 tickets for $2.00 

Current 
$ 0.14 
$13.00 
$ 4.00 

Proposed 
$ 0.20 1/ 
$20.00 
$ 6 .oo 

Proposition II - To Finance Two State Funded Drivers 

Anticipated budget reductions this April 1, will strike again at t~e 
Division of Finance and Business whose staffing has declined 
dramatically in prior budget bad times. Clearly, I would have to 
propose the elimination of another two bus driver positions as part 
of my targeted position reductions. That proposed program reduction 
is not without serious consideration of the viable alternatives. 

Resolution II 

My plan then is to increase the bus transportation fee at a level 
sufficient to fully fund: 

1. The original 4 positions (including 3 drivers) funded by 
the IFR •• 

2. Two other State 
otherwise be lost 
1989-90. 

The changes in fees I propose 

funded driver positions which 
through appropriation cut backs 

are: 

will 
in 

Current Charges 
Cost per single ride ticket 
Semester ticket­

(equivalent to $0.81 a 
Summer Sticker 

- $ 0.14 
$13.00 

week) 

Proposed Charges 
- $ 0.29 1/ 

$29.00 
$1.93 a week) 

Cost per single ride ticket 
Semester Ticket­

(equivalent to 
Summer Sticker $ 4.00 $ 9.00 

1/ ·7 tickets for $2.00 

In summary, the proposed charges will generate $172,000 a year or 22% of the 
total campus bus service cost of $776,000 (excluding fringe benefits of the 
State funded positions). Without the revenue stream proposed, off campus 
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students in particular will suffer severe losses in service, including perhaps 
our ability to travel below Draper and a diminution of hours or frequency of 
scheduled runs. Even students at Alumni Quad would feel the pinch of the 
rippling effect of reduced services. 

The University Community Council Committee has, over the years, assessed the 
bus system, its services and alternatives, It has made judicious 
recommendations in view of the sobering financial circumstances faced by the 
campus while being sensitive to student and other users of the bus system. I 
would appreciate the committee's reaction to this difficult problem. 

Although it is the Resource Allocation Committee which ultimately will review 
the analysis of costs rather than the University Community Council, I thought 
you would need the data I am providing herein to understand the seriousness of 
the issues. 

cc: President O'Leary 
Eugene A. Gilchrist 
Leo F. Neveu 
Dennis J. Stevens 



WHY SUPPORT 11 4 X 4 11 ? 

by Kendall Birr 

I think 11 4 X 4 11 deserves your support for three reasons. First, 
it is educationally sound. Under our present system, it is difficult 
for even the most serious student to give adequate attention to five 
or more different subjects. Under these circumstances students admit 
that they plan their schedules with one or two "blow off" courses to 
ease the pressure, to permit them to focus on their more demanding 
courses. "A '4 X 4' system would permit both faculty and students to 
focus better their intellectual energies. Coherence would supplant 
fragmentation," as the "4 X 4 11 Task Force explanation puts it. 

Second, 11 4 X 4 11 is administratively attractive at this point in 
the University's history. As we are all aware, the University faces a 
serious problem in providing an adequate amount of undergraduate 
instruction. In classic economic terms, the demand for instruction 
has increased more rapidly than the supply. For a variety of reasons, 
all of the obvious means of increasing the supply of instruction are 
unattractive or impossible given the mission of the University as a 
research institution. Can we do anything to reduce the demand? 
11 4 X 4" promises to do just that. Switching to "4 X 4" gives promise 
of reducing the demand for courses by 20%. This argument is, of 
course, a great over-simplification, but it appears to be basically 
sound. To a faculty member like myself, this appears to be one of 

~~~~those~ra-re~moments in academe when the often conflicting goals of 
faculty and administration happily coincide. 

Third, I support 11 4 X 4 11 because it will provide the University 
with an exciting opportunity to reevaluate all aspects of the 
educational enterprise on this campus. If the Senate approves 11 4 X 4 11 

and if the President accepts that recommendation, there will be an 
immense amount of work to be done before "4 X 4 11 can be implemented. 
The UAC is already looking at degree requirements and general 
education. Academic regulations would have to be rewritten. School 
and departments would have to rewrite curricula and statements of 
majors and minors. It would be a monumental task. Some see it as 
burdensome; others fear the consequences for their central educational 
concerns. But I think it is a marvelous opportunity for all members 
of the faculty to take a fresh, systematic look at the way in which 
they educate students on this campus. 

11 4 X 4 11 is the largest, most momentous educational proposal to 
come before the University in roy 37 years at this institution. I urge 
all of you to inform yourself about the issues, discuss them with your 
colleagues --and, of course, support "4 X 4"! 
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"4 x 4": AN OPPOSING VIEW 

by Ivan Steen 

The big academic item on campus these days is the so-called "4 x 4" concept that has 
been proposed, and is now before several Senate councils, chiefly the Educational Policy 
Council, but also the Undergraduate Academic Council and the Graduate Academic 
Council. Briefly, under this plan current three-credit courses would be elevated to four 
credits, and students typically would register for four courses each semester, instead of 
the five courses that most now carry. Faculty have received several memoranda from 
Kendall Birr and from the Educational Policy Council extolling the virtues of such a 
system; it is about time that some attention is called to its negative features and 
implications. 

We might begin by considering the origins of this "innovation." The idea came not 
from the faculty, but from the administration. Also, it seems clear that, despite some 
protestations to the contrary, it was proposed for administrative rather than academic 
reasons. The problem was that we had too many students and not enough courses. The 
solution to the problem?--require students to take fewer courses. The next stage was to 
persuade faculty that it was a terrific idea, and to beguile them into thinking that it was 
not only intellectually meritorious, but that it also would result in reduced class size and 
lighter teaching loads for many of them. It is my firm conviction that academic changes 
should be made for academic reasons, not because we get squeezed by the governor's 
budget. 

What would adoption of "4 x 4" mean for this campus? For students, it would mean 
taking fewer courses over the four-year undergraduate program. Currently, 
undergraduate students usually complete forty courses to obtain the bachelor's degree; 
under "4 x 4" a typical student would complete thirty-two courses. That means exposure 
to eight fewer areas of study! Several years ago, the faculty at the University at Albany 
were very concerned that students were receiving too narrow an education. To correct 
that, general education requirments were introduced; The proposal before us would set 
the clock back. Indeed, many of its proponents argue that increased depth, as opposed to 
breadth, of study is one of its chief merits. If the number of general education 
requirements is not reduced, then the number of courses in the major or in electives must 
be reduced. If the ratio is kept constant, then everything is reduced. In an age when 
there is general concern over how narrowly our citizens are educated, some are 
advocating that this university educate its students even more narrowly. The prospect of 
a reduced course load may be enticing to students, but it is a bad bargain in the long run. 

What would "4 x 4" mean for the faculty? For some it might result in a reduced 
teaching load, but for others the teaching load would be increased. In theory, a 
four-credit course should meet for one-third more time than a three-credit course. We 
have been informed that this is not the case at Binghamton. We have no assurance that 
the State Education Department will give us permission to do what Binghamton 
does--after all, the Binghamton exemption was granted twenty-five years ago. But even 
if we do succeed in convincing SED that the Binghamton concept should be applied in 
Albany, we are still talking about four-credit courses that, at least officially, require 
more class time than our current three-credit courses. Keep in mind that faculty work 
load has been interpreted to be a contractual matter, and that means (at least as I see it) 
if any faculty member's work load is increased, UUP will be obligated to file an IP 
(Improper Practice) against the university. 
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Are there alternatives to increasing classroom contact time? It has been suggested 
that we might justify not increasing contact time by assigning more independent study 
projects (read more books, write more papers) to our students. If we do that 
conscientiously, it should require increased faculty time to discuss the independent study 
work with the students and to comment on the products of these assignments, and that, of 
course, might also be construed to be an increase in work load. If students are given 
additional assignments that do not result in an increase in faculty time, then, I would 
argue, the whole thing is a sham, a subterfuge to get away with adding more credits to 
courses without increasing educational interaction. In any case, we could require 
additional work of our students in the current three-credit courses, if we so desired. 

There are many other problems that would arise if we were to move to a "4 x 4" 
concept. It would mean that all undergraduate requirements have to be changed; and that 
includes every major. In some disciplines this may be very difficult to do. Also, it would 
mean that every course currently being taught would have to be reworked--not only to 
accommodate the increase in credit hours, but also to accommodate the necessary 
changes in majors and general undergraduate requirements. Another question to consider 
is what do we do about transfer students? A very large proportion of our students 
transfer to us from community co11eges, and those institutions typically allocate three 
credits for a course. And, of course, there are other potential problems, some of which 
have been pointed out by the task force established by EPC to look into the feasibility of 
adopting a "4 x 4" concept. 

Clearly, then, it is generally recognized that the adoption of a "4 x 4" concept on this 
campus is not a simple matter, and that it would result in vast changes educationally and 
administratively. If there were compeUing and clearly demonstrable academic benefits to 
be gained, it might be worth attempting. However, unlike its proponents, I contend that 
the detriments far outweigh any potential educational advantages. 
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